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BOARD OF GOVERNORS

STATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA

FLORIDA STATE UNIVERSITY
TURNBULL CONFERENCE CENTER
TALLAHASEE, FLORIDA

MARCH 17, 2010
The Chair, Ava L. Parker, convened the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, in the Turnbull Conference Center, Florida State University, Tallahassee, Florida, March 17, 2010, at 2:20 p.m., with the following members present: Dean Colson, Vice Chair; John Barnes; Dick Beard; Charlie Edwards; Pat Frost; Mori Hosseini; Dr. Stanley Marshall; Frank Martin; Tico Perez; John Rood; Commissioner Eric Smith; Dr. Judith Solano; Gus Stavros; John Temple; and Norman Tripp.      

1.
Call to Order and Chair’s Report 

Ms. Parker thanked all the Board members and Presidents for their participation in the meeting.  She also thanked President Eric Barron and his team at FSU for their hospitality.  She said she appreciated the warm welcome to this beautiful conference center.  She said the Board did not intend to become a nuisance but that she hoped to come back often.  President Barron said it was a pleasure to host the Board.  He thanked the members for their great service to all the universities in the System.

Ms. Parker noted that all the new Board members had participated in the February “telepresence” meeting, but she wanted to welcome them to their first in-person meeting.  She said they had all participated in a half-day orientation with the staff the previous day.  She thanked them for their commitment of time and energy to this Board.  She welcomed them to ask questions and be active participants in Board meetings and not to be shy about their participation.  She said she also wanted to acknowledge and thank the Board members whose terms had ended in January.  She said John Dasburg, Sheila McDevitt, Carolyn Roberts, and Zach Zachariah had provided great leadership to this Board in its inaugural years.  She thanked them for their service and dedication to this University System.    
Ms. Parker also reported on a wonderful meeting she and the Chancellor had had with many of the University Board Chairs and the University Presidents in Tallahassee on March 4, 2010, to discuss their goals for the State University System this Session.  She said this had been an opportunity to talk about the Board’s initiatives and to learn of their concerns.  She said she had wanted them to know that the Board was listening to their concerns.  
She thanked John Barnes for organizing the “Rally in Tally,” for students to demonstrate the importance of the universities and the quality of their education.  She commended Mr. Barnes for his leadership.  She noted that he had also been successful in arranging a meeting with Governor Crist and all 11 student government presidents.  She said that she and the Chancellor had also been invited to the meeting.  She also thanked the students for their solid support of the Board’s New Florida Initiative.

Ms. Parker extended the congratulations of the Board to the Trustees at Florida Atlantic University on the selection of Dr. Mary Jane Saunders as FAU’s sixth President on March 3, 2010.  She noted that the top three candidates were all outstanding and the Trustees would have had an outstanding president in any of these candidates.  She commended Dr. Terry Hickey of UCF who had been one of the top three candidates.  She noted that Dr. Saunders was coming back to Florida, having served on the USF faculty early in her career.  She said that Dr. Saunders was a renowned scientist, who had most recently been the Provost at Cleveland State University.  She said she looked forward to welcoming her to the SUS.

Ms. Parker reported that the previous week, she and Chancellor Brogan had been in Washington for three days meeting with members of Florida’s Congressional Delegation and continuing to press them about Florida’s need for more residencies.    She said she believed these had been effective meetings, enhanced by Chancellor Brogan’s long-standing relationships with many members of the Delegation.  She said their issues had been received well.  She said Mr. Martin had been able to join them for some of the meetings and she thanked him for his participation.  She expressed appreciation to the universities for working with the federal lobbyists in identifying their top priorities at the federal level.  She noted that by working together, the universities had a better chance at having these priorities funded.  She said they had been in Washington while the members of Congress were discussing the issue of earmarks in the federal budget.  She commented that the House and Senate had taken different positions with regard to earmarks for non-profits.
Ms. Parker said she had not yet made committee assignments for the new Board members.  She asked that all members send the Corporate Secretary their committee interests.  She said she was committed to working with members of the University Boards of Trustees and the University Presidents in making the University System better.  She said she would always keep students as the Board’s top priority, so they could graduate and get good jobs.  She said if students succeeded, this Board had remained true to its mission.   

Ms. Parker said that the Board would meet by telephone conference call in April and May, and would be meeting at UCF, in Orlando, June 16-17, 2010. 
2.
Recognition, John Barnes

Ms. Parker noted that this would be the last in-person meeting for the Board’s student member, John Barnes.  She noted that Mr. Barnes continued the tradition of excellent representation of the students by the student member on this Board.  She thanked him for his service and read into the record the following Resolution which had been signed by all the members of the Board.
WHEREAS, John Barnes has provided dedicated service to the State of Florida as the representative of the Florida Student Association on the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, from May 2009 to May 2010; and

WHEREAS, Mr. Barnes has been an effective member of this Board and has used his position to encourage discussion and interest in the issues affecting students in the State University System, and has been consistent in reminding the universities of their responsibilities in working with the students in making decisions about the tuition differential fee; and 

WHEREAS, as the student member of the Board of Governors, Mr. Barnes has displayed an understanding of the issues and the areas in which this Board can offer leadership and vision for all the universities in the System, and has reminded the Board of its responsibilities to the 312,216 students enrolled in Florida’s public universities; and

WHEREAS, during his tenure on the Board, Mr. Barnes has worked hard to build bridges among all the state university student body presidents, recognizing that there is strength in a unified student voice; and   

WHEREAS, Mr. Barnes has now completed his service as the Chair of the Florida Student Association, and will now yield his seat on this Board to his successor; now therefore

BE IT RESOLVED that the members of the Board of Governors, meeting on the campus of Florida State University, in Tallahassee, on this seventeenth day of March, 2010, do hereby commend John Barnes for his contributions to the Board of Governors and to the State University System, and do wish him well; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the resolution be presented to Mr. Barnes as a token of the Board’s appreciation and thanks.

Mr. Barnes thanked the members of the Board for this recognition.  He said this was a special day and he thanked the Board members and the presidents for their leadership and their commitment to the State University System.  He said he had worked to keep the Florida Student Association together.  He explained that they had developed a new tier structure for the FSA dues and they had also cut costs for the organization across the board.  He thanked Mr. Maxey for his assistance and support.  He thanked Chancellor Brogan for his outstanding leadership of the System.  He also thanked President Delaney, Ms. Janet Owen, Mr. Gallop Franklin and Mr. Jonas Cummings.  He said he was grateful for their guidance and their help.  He thanked all the Board members for their commitment and service to the University System.  He said the students stood with the Board on the important legislative issues this Session.
3.
Approval of Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held January 28, 2010; and Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held by Telephone Conference Call on February 18, 2010
Mr. Tripp moved that the Board approve the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held January 28, 2010; and Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held by Telephone Conference Call on February 18, 2010, as presented.  Mr. Stavros seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred. 
4.
Chancellor’s Report; Discussion of Cross-Sector Cooperation and Collaboration
Chancellor Brogan thanked John Barnes for his service on this Board.  He said he had served his fellow students admirably.  He said the trip to Washington, D.C., with Chair Parker and Mr. Martin had been beneficial.  He noted that he had worked with many members of Congress who were former members of the Florida Senate and the Florida House.  He said there had been a great deal of discussion about withholding funds from federal earmarks.  He noted the air of disdain regarding earmarks.  He said for universities, earmarks were for research; they were quality of life enhancements.  He commented that research projects, such as in health and medical disciplines, played a role in helping universities help people.  He said that research projects which were the result of federal funding were excellent projects.  
He said they had also worked hard on the issue of medical residencies.  He said this issue was not included as a part of the health care reform package.  He said the Florida delegation was aware of this.  He noted that there were other pieces of legislation to which this issue could be added.  He commented that Nevada was in a similar position as Florida, a growth state with the number of residencies frozen.

The Chancellor reported that SUS efforts continued in Haiti and would be ongoing.  He noted that interest in a disaster typically waned soon after the event, but the SUS would be involved with Haiti for the long haul.  

He noted that senior members of the Board staff had provided an orientation for the new members about the Board and about the SUS the previous afternoon.  He said he hoped this had been helpful.  He noted that the Governor had appointed an excellent group of new members and he looked forward to working with all of them.

He invited Commissioner Smith to comment on the Department’s efforts to obtain Race to the Top funding.  Commissioner Smith said Florida was one of 40 states applying for funding from the $4.3 billion to be distributed.  He said $2 billion was to be allocated in the first round; Florida was in the final group of 16.  He said states would be awarded if they presented bold initiatives and demonstrated the capacity to deliver on that bold proposal.  He said the DOE team had been in Washington the previous day and felt they had a good interview.  He said they expected to hear if they had been successful with their bid in early April.  He said they had requested $1.14 billion in their application.  He explained that the application included projections on the achievement of goals.  He noted that the application included data points dealing with students graduating and moving on to state colleges and universities.  He said they proposed to double the number of baccalaureate degrees awarded and eliminate the gaps in the participation rates of minority students in higher education.

Chancellor Brogan emphasized that what happened in K-12 education had an impact on the State University System.  He commented that April 5-9, 2010, was Graduate and Professional Student Week.  He said he could not over-emphasize the importance of graduate students to the SUS.  He said there were approximately 62,000 graduate students and they reflected what the System hoped to achieve through the New Florida Initiative.  
The Chancellor noted that legislators continued to remark on the “Rally in Tally.”  He said that both Senator Oelrich and Representative Proctor had addressed the Rally.  He said that last year the students had supported the tuition differential fee and had shown they would pay increased tuition which would be directed to enhance the quality of their education.  He said he hoped legislators this year would commit to the proposed long-term funding of the System through the New Florida Initiative.

Chancellor Brogan commended the trustees at FAU on their presidential search.  He said the final group selected for interviews were all extraordinary candidates, any one of whom would make an outstanding president.  He congratulated them on the selection of Dr. Saunders.  He said she would be an excellent President.  

He noted that the plans for this meeting had included a follow-up joint meeting of this Board with the members of the State Board of Education.  He said it had been cancelled because of the amount of time the Commissioner’s staff was spending on the Race to the Top application.  He advised the Board that Commissioner Smith, Chancellor Holcombe and he continued to meet on the issues which had been discussed last November.  He said they had identified three tasks.  He said one task was to formulate a strategic vision taking account of the economy and Florida’s employment needs.  He said the Articulation Coordinating Committee (ACC) was already working on this summary.  He recommended that the work should consider all the institutions in the state, creating an articulation system which included the private institutions, as well as the state colleges and the University System.  He said he anticipated this report in June.
He said they were also assembling an inventory of all baccalaureate and certificate programs currently offered in the state.  He said he had met with representatives of ICUF, Independent Colleges and Universities in Florida, and with the Commission on Independent Education.  He said this inventory should also be ready in June.  He said the third task was to revise the policy areas which were critical to coordination among all the institutions and to meeting the state’s higher education goals.  He said he had also asked the ACC to work on this.  He said he hoped to achieve a vision for the public and private institutions, working with people with knowledge about workforce needs, as to what was already in place and what would need to evolve in education to address the needs of emerging industries.    
Chancellor Brogan said he wanted the Board to have a sense of the present higher education landscape in Florida.  He said Dr. McKee would show slides of the State of Florida and the locations where baccalaureates were currently offered.  Ms. Parker noted that the “landscape” was a big part of the discussion with the State Board.  
Dr. McKee showed a slide with the location of main campuses in the State University System, branch campuses and locations with an “established instructional presence.”  To this slide she added the locations of the state colleges with and without baccalaureate programs, and finally, Florida Resident Access Grant (FRAG)-eligible colleges and universities, other regionally-accredited colleges and ICUF satellite sites.  She said the 28 ICUF institutions had awarded 17,532 Bachelor’s degrees in 2007-08; the 88 accredited Commission on Independent Education institutions had awarded 10,602 Bachelor’s degrees in 2008-09.  She commented that the Commission on Independent Education consisted of primarily for-profit schools or out-of-state institutions with a Florida presence.
Dr. McKee reviewed the history of the Florida College System, noting that the first two-year college in Florida was established in 1927.  She said that in 1947, junior colleges were part of the public school system.  In 1967, legislation established boards of trustees for the two-year colleges, known as junior colleges or community colleges.  She said that in 1999, the community colleges were authorized to seek approval to grant baccalaureate degrees to meet local economic development needs.  She said the colleges were required to identify the workforce needs and approach three universities to see whether the universities could meet those needs.  The colleges would be authorized to award the baccalaureates when higher education partnerships could not be established.  
Dr. McKee said that in accordance with legislation passed in 2001, the community colleges were authorized to grant baccalaureate degrees to meet local workforce needs and were not required to find a university partner.  She noted that the Legislature had authorized St. Petersburg College to award certain baccalaureate degrees.  She commented that the intent of this legislation was to expand access to the baccalaureate degree and to meet workforce needs, primarily in the education, teaching, and technology fields.  
She said that in 2008, legislation passed creating the Florida College System.  She said two task forces had been created to assist the transition from community colleges to state colleges meeting district and statewide workforce needs.  She said all 28 of the current community colleges were authorized to award certificates and associate degrees; 14 were also authorized to award baccalaureate degrees, as well.  She said that of these 14, nine had become state colleges and five had become colleges.  She said these new colleges were currently offering 53 B.S. programs and 36 B.A.S. programs.  Several colleges had submitted Letters of Intent to the State Board of Education for an additional 27 B.S. programs and an additional 13 B.A.S. programs.  She said the current B.S. programs were in education and nursing; the current B.A.S. programs were in Business/Management, Computer and Information Sciences, Protective Services and Health Professions.  She noted that the proposals for new programs were branching out into broader areas.

Dr. McKee explained the program approval process in place for the current community and state colleges seeking authorization to award the baccalaureate degree.  She said the Board of Governors had a regulation in place for the degree approval process.  Chancellor Brogan noted that this Board approved requests for the implementation of doctoral degrees, the university boards of trustees approved bachelor’s and master’s degrees.  He said he was interested in finding ways to get better articulation of programs across the state; with rising costs and limited budgets, all these programs should be well-articulated.  

Dr. Solano said the faculty had some concerns about the approval of new programs at the state colleges.  She asked that staff provide her the names of the members of the ACC so that she could share the concerns of the faculty. 
Dr. Holcombe said he was excited about the joint planning efforts and the work to address state needs.  He said there was a significant need for additional baccalaureates, but it was important to orient the institutions toward the priorities, e.g., nursing, math, sciences, applied technologies.  He noted that the process included letters of support from employers.
Commissioner Smith said he was also excited about the collaborative planning efforts.  He noted that K-12 students had opportunities for dual enrollment.  He commented that all these efforts encouraged the migration of students into the community/state colleges and into universities and toward an increase in the completion of baccalaureate degrees.  He said there were different pathways for students to obtain the baccalaureate degree.  He said it was important to identify the strategic needs for Florida students.  He said it was also important that the Colleges of Education be a part of the conversation and that they be concerned about how well the teachers they trained performed in the classroom.  
Mr. Tripp said he wanted to make sure that these changes did not destroy the current system and the easy access to higher education afforded through the community colleges.  He said the current “2 plus 2” articulation was very important to many students throughout the state.  He said he did not want Florida to become a state of “haves” and “have nots.”  He did not want to go forward on a plan where heading down one path led students to universities, and heading down another led to the state colleges.  Dr. Holcombe agreed.  He said the community colleges had added 150,000 headcount students over the past three years.  He said about half of these would be in A.A. programs, with the intent to transfer to the universities.  He said these students would be putting a great deal of pressure on the universities at the junior level in the coming three to five years.  Chancellor Brogan added that all the universities were reaching their maximum capacity.  He said what interested him was the issue of how to organize the universities going forward.  

Mr. Martin inquired about the projections for K-12 students being college-ready.  Commissioner Smith said one of the DOE goals was that more students should be college-ready and that was demonstrated by the trendlines. 

Mr. Hosseini commented that collaborative leadership was critical to meet the needs of students.  He inquired if there were plans for another joint meeting.  Chancellor Brogan said he was considering a late summer or early fall date after the information was collected by the three workgroups.  Mr. Edwards remarked that the Pappas Report, Forward by Design, funded by this Board, had encouraged the creation of a college system to deal with the need to produce additional baccalaureate degrees.  
5.
Consideration, Board of Governors’ Biennial Election of Officers
Ms. Parker said currently, the Board elected a Chair and Vice Chair in June on a biennial cycle.  She noted that these terms might not match with the members’ terms of appointment.  She said she had discussed variables of term and length of the Board Chairmanship with the Chancellor and General Counsel to see if these terms could better mesh with each other.  She said she would recommend a change to the election cycle, providing for December elections in odd-numbered years, for two-year terms of Chair and Vice-Chair.  She said this was not necessarily fool-proof, but might allow for smoother transitions in Board leadership.
Mr. Tripp said that the Board’s Powers and Duties document provided for an election of Board Chair and Vice Chair for a two-year period, on a fiscal calendar, from July to June.  He said this past February, the Board had elected Chair Parker and Vice Chair Colson to complete the term of office held by Chair McDevitt, for just a few months.  He said that because all Board members were appointed to terms which ended in early January, he said he believed the Board should clarify the Powers and Duties document to bring the terms of Board office in line with the Board members’ terms of appointment. 

Mr. Tripp moved, in the interim, that the Board approve the extension of the terms of office of Chair Parker and Vice Chair Colson to serve through December 2011, and change the election cycle to reflect a December biennial election, on December of every odd-numbered year, beginning in December 2011.  Mr. Edwards seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.

President Machen said some of the universities had a similar situation and wondered if this would correct their term alignment.  Chancellor Brogan said members of this Board were appointed by the Governor to terms ending in January, and the Board’s current Powers and Duties document had terms of office ending in June.  He said universities could address any misalignment in the terms of their board chairs in their university powers and duties documents or board by-laws. 

Ms. Parker thanked the members of the Board for their continued confidence in her leadership.  She said she looked forward to working with all the members during the next two years.

6.
Action Items/Status Reports, Board Committees:
A. Trustee Nomination and Board Procedures Committee

Mr. Edwards reported that the Trustee Nomination and Board Procedures Committee had considered applicants for the vacant position on the UWF Board of Trustees.  He said the Committee had an excellent group of candidates.  He said the Committee had heard from Mr. Tripp who had reviewed the applications and had interviewed the applicants.  He reported that the Committee had recommended Mr. John “Mort” O’Sullivan to fill the vacancy, for a term ending January 6, 2015.  He noted that Ms. Duncan had also interviewed the applicants for the UWF vacancy.  He noted that she was not able to be at this meeting, but had recommended the appointment of this applicant to the Corporate Secretary. 
Mr. Edwards moved that the Board accept the recommendation of the Committee and approve the appointment of Mr. John “Mort” O’Sullivan to fill the vacancy on the UWF Board of Trustees, for a term ending January 6, 2015.  Mr. Colson seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

B. Budget, Finance and Business Operations/ 

Facilities and Real Estate Committees
Mr. Perez reported that the Budget, Finance and Business Operations Committee had met jointly with the Facilities and Real Estate Committee and had considered the following items for Board action.

1.
2010-2011 Operating Budgets for Auxiliary Facilities with Bond Covenants 

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the estimated 2010-2011 operating budgets for auxiliary facilities that had bond covenants requiring Board approval, as presented.  Mr. Rood seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.   

2.
Notice of Intent to Adopt BOG Regulation 3.001, Campus Emergency Management 

Mr. Perez said that following a presentation and discussion on the SUS response to H1N1, the Board had directed staff to work with university officials to draft an emergency management regulation.  He said the proposed draft regulation was the result of that coordinated effort.  


Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the Notice of Intent to Adopt BOG Regulation 3.001, Campus Emergency Management, as presented, for publication on the Board of Governors web site, pursuant to the Board’s regulation development procedure.  Mr. Martin seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  
3. Amended 2010-2011 Fixed Capital Outlay Legislative 


Budget Request

Mr. Perez moved that the Board approve the 2010-2011 SUS Fixed Capital Outlay Legislative Budget Request, as amended, and authorize the Chancellor to make technical changes as necessary.  Mr. Rood seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.  

Mr. Perez noted that the Board would consider tuition differential fee requests at the June meeting.  He commented that the university boards of trustees should approve these requests before they were submitted to the Board Office by May 27, 2010. 

C. Student Affairs and Campus Life Committee
Dr. Solano reported that the Student Affairs Committee had received the final report of the SUS Student Health Insurance Task Force, presented by co-chair Lesley Sacher, Director, FSU Student Health Center.  She said the Task Force recommendations centered on the need to establish purchasing consortia in the SUS to enable universities to purchase student health insurance policies.  She said the SUS Council for Student Affairs would establish a systemwide workgroup to plan for these consortia.  She said that the report’s recommendation on graduate student health insurance coverage was amended by the Committee to state that “The Board of Governors should consider the inclusion in its annual Legislative Budget Request support for full health insurance coverage for state university graduate assistants, teaching assistants, and research assistants.”

Dr. Solano said the Committee had also received a report from the University of North Florida on a model for the delivery of comprehensive veteran student support services.

D. Strategic Planning and Academic and System Oversight Committee

Ms. Parker noted that the agenda had indicated that the Board would take final action to implement an independent Doctor of Medicine degree program, CIP 51.1201, at Florida Atlantic University.  She noted that a number of questions had been raised during the Committee meeting.  She said in order to give members time for further questions, she had recommended that the Board convene by telephone conference call early in April to consider final action on the proposal from FAU.  Board members concurred. 

· UF Research and Academic Center at Lake Nona, as a Center

Mr. Martin moved that the Board approve the University of Florida Research and Academic Center at Lake Nona as a Center, pursuant to BOG Regulation 8.009, as presented.  Mr. Temple seconded the motion, and members of the Board concurred.
7.
Miscellaneous Comments


Ms. Parker noted that she had inquired of staff about the USF pharmacy program which had been approved by the Board in January 2009.  She said she wanted to be sure that Board action was in line with legislative discussions concerning that program.

Mr. Edwards asked that staff review the Board’s Powers and Duties document, specifically the provision relating to the election of officers by the boards of trustees.  Chancellor Brogan concurred and said a broader review of that document was necessary.

8.
Closed Executive Session 


At 3:50 p.m., the meeting of the Board of Governors paused for the members to go into a Closed Executive Session to discuss pending litigation.
9.
Concluding Remarks and Adjournment      
Ms. Parker reconvened the meeting of the Board at 6:00 p.m., with the following members present: Dean Colson, Vice Chair; John Barnes; Dick Beard; Charlie Edwards; Dr. Stanley Marshall; Frank Martin; Tico Perez; Commissioner Eric Smith; Dr. Judith Solano; Gus Stavros; and Norman Tripp. 
Ms. Parker thanked the Board members for their attention.  She said it had been a long day of meetings.  She noted that Mr. Maxey had the schedule for meetings in the Capitol with Legislators, on Thursday, March 18, 2010.  She thanked Board members for their willingness to stay in Tallahassee another day.  She said she knew these personal visits by Board members with Legislators made a difference.     

Having no further business, the Chair adjourned the meeting of the Board of Governors, State University System of Florida, at 6:10 p.m., March 17, 2010.   








______________________









Ava L. Parker, 








Chair

_______________________
Mary-Anne Bestebreurtje,

Corporate Secretary
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